
Andover Committee for A Better Chance

P.O. Box 212
Andover, MA 01810

Return Service Requested

Spring 2012

Non-Profit Org.
U.S. POSTAGE

PAID
Permit No. 125
Andover, MA

The Andover A Better
Chance “posse” swings
into action every school
day at Andover High
before the First Block bell
rings at 7:45 .

After the scramble of too-
early alarms, elusive
binders and books, and
brisk walks in unpre-
dictable New England
weather to the bus stop,
these Andover ABC
scholars usually gather at
a table in the cafeteria.
They grab a quick
breakfast and, more im-
portantly, touch base,
share a laugh and
reestablish the invisible
threads of connectedness
that bolster each young
woman as she heads off,
solo, to tackle the day.

This group of eight young
women from ABC’s oldest
community school program in the nation closely mimics other
young groups of minority students that benefit from an
organization in the news lately, the Posse Foundation.

The nonprofit Posse Foundation was created in 1988 by
educator Deborah Bial. She recalled running into a student of
hers who said he had dropped out of college but explained
that he would have stayed if he had had his “posse” with him.

Out of this sprung an organization that has sent more than
4,000 inner-city youth to top-tier colleges and universities.

The model, similar to Andover ABC’s, is based on the notion
that bringing together a small group of talented students,
carefully selected and given the right training and supports,
powerfully leverages the positive forces of peer connection to
ensure each individual’s academic….(continued inside)

What have the scholars of Andover A Better Chance
been doing besides studies? You name it – sports, the
arts, volunteering to local causes, intern work – and
they probably have done it.

Freshman Fatouma Koné won a spot on the 9th-
grade girls basketball team, playing at power
forward. The team had a winning season and
Fatouma finished strong. She is now co-captain of the
9th-grade girls lacrosse team.

Fatouma and freshman Xonatia Lee are
participating in “Today’s Students, Tomorrow’s

Teachers,” a Lexington-based program to recruit,
mentor and place economically challenged and
culturally diverse high school students in college and
on to employment as teachers and leaders who will
inspire and strengthen their communities. In recent
presentations to community leaders, Fatouma and
Xonatia were extremely effective in engaging the
group in meaningful dialogue. They also participated
in a number of workshops at Boston College’s School
of Education.

Sophomore Abbi Awodele was chosen for the highly
selective Andover High “Spotlight” Chamber Choir.
The choir performed at the annual Holiday Peace
Concert at the Tsongas Arena…(continued inside)

My first day at Andover High
School, I cried my eyes out.
That day, in my mind, was
the end of the world. I
couldn’t fathom why I had
left the comfortable familiar-
ity of home and putmyself in
a place where I knew
nobody and I didn’t belong.
My thoughts had been
consumed by loneliness. The
feeling of loneliness can
strike a person so suddenly
and have a destructive effect
in their thoughts. That

feeling made it difficult for me to remember the
reason I was at Andover High School, crying my
eyes out in the bathroom.

My point is: I forgot something, something an ABC
scholar should never forget. I forgot that, as an ABC
scholar, I was there to create a better future for
myself. Looking back now, I can laugh at how silly I
was; but more so, I can recognize the fact that, in
that moment, I was growing up.

A Better Chance is praised for improving the
educational conditions for brilliant students of color.
As proud as I am to represent a program so grand,
I can’t help but be even prouder that I am a part of
what ABC is less recognized for. As well as
improving the educational lives of its students, ABC
gives its students the power to use and recognize
their abilities – and even cause them to attain
new ones.

I now have the ability to think for myself. I can now
recognize if I’mmaking a decision for myself, or if it
has been tampered with by an outside force. I now
recognize my amazing ability to adapt; never again
will I be held back by the fear of not belonging.

Thanks to ABC I now possess the incredible and
powerful ability to accept. Accepting circumstances,
loneliness, failures, triumphs, the amazing and the
completely horrid is something I am able to dowith
ease and understanding. Most mind-boggling,
however, is that after four years of searching for
who to be, what to accomplish, who tomake proud,
I have learned to accept myself.

I can never find the words to convey how life-
changing this wonderful program is. The
opportunities I have been given, and the wonderful
people I have had the privilege to meet during my
time at Andover ABC, will never cease to be in my
memory. After four years in the ABC program I am
proud to say, I am strong in my beliefs, I have
discovered who I am, and I know what I want.

‘Posse’ approach smooths ride
toward college continued from page 1

Jazzare Mays (left) and Abigail Awodele, both sophomores, gain support from each other at Andover High.

“Over 40 years ago, a group of
outstanding Andover citizens started a
program in town to assist minority
students in advancing their educations
and their lives at a time when many sec-
tions of our country still put down and
discriminated against African-Americans.
The early participants were excellent

students, outstanding human beings
and, in a few cases, fine athletes as well.
Van DeBose, Leon Sharpe and Ellis
Rowe, just to name three, stood out,
along with others.
They succeeded in everything they undertook, particularly in

their studies and fitting into the community. For a number of
them, this included athletics.
These young men, as well as the young women who followed,

were and are the greatest! Andover has benefitted extensively
from their presence with us and continues to do so with the
current group of ABC students.

What a great experience it all has been, and what a
tremendous blessing ABC has been to all of us!”
- Dick Collins, School Committee member and former AHS coach

ABC Booster: Dick Collins

Learning after school

Farewell Audra

With great appreciation and
admiration, Andover A Better
Chance bids a fond farewell to
Resident Director Audra Reilly
and her family.

Audra joined our program
three years ago, looking for an
opportunity to apply her
passion for helping teen-aged
girls to find their voices and
succeed academically.

She did just that and much
more during her time at ABC,
overseeing sweeping program
improvements and ushering in
an era of academic and per-
sonal excellence. Most impor-
tantly, Audra guided our ABC
scholars as a trusted friend, a
tireless advocate, a warm and
wise confidant, and beacon of
unflagging support.

Audra has faced the many
challenges of overseeing
student life with equanimity,
humor, courage and resilience.
We could imagine no better
role model for the young
women who enter the blue
door at 134 Main Street.

Audra will receive her Master’s
in Education from Lesley
University this spring and
hopes to teach middle school
or high school English in
or near Andover in the fall.

She plans to remain involved
in the ABC program and in the
lives of the young women
whom she has touched so
deeply.

We wish Audra and sons Noah
and Jake all the best!

Andover Community Music School
Andover Liquors
Columbia Construction Co.
Congregation Beth Israel
Converse

Supporting organizations

From tears to awareness

Monique Loqez Espinoza

Since our last newsletter, the following organizations have contributed goods and services to our program. Thanks for your support!

New Balance
Optimum Sportswear
Orange Leaf
Panera
Royal Jewelers

‘Posse’ approach smooths ride toward college

Dear Friends,

I don’t need to give you a lengthy report
in this issue on the current state of
Andover A Better Chance. The “Learning
after school” article on page 1 paints a picture of young
women eager for opportunity. The way they have thrown
themselves into this year has been completely inspiring.

We welcomed four new scholars this year, and the first
two months, to be frank, were rough for all of us. The
newcomers had to adapt and learn so much about so
many things. But once these freshmen began to get
involved at the high school – learning how to harness the
academic support available to them, following the cues
and drawing on the energy of our high-achieving ABC
upper-class scholars – they took off.

This has turned into one of the most exciting years at ABC
in a long time. Our students aren’t just breaking GPA
records for ABC House, they are breaking boundaries
athletically, socially, in service and in the community.

They are rewriting the story of what is possible here at A
Better Chance.

President's message

Mary E. Pritchard

and social success while fostering greater understand-
ing of diversity within the community. Biel has won
a MacArthur Genius Award for her approach to
increasing educational access.

With the Andover ABC model, a diverse group of
students also is rigorously selected and placed
together. They get extensive support from caring
tutors, school counselors, host families, ABC staff,
and board members to face the challenges of living
away from home and attending an academically
rigorous high school. It has been successfully
harnessing the power of this strategy since the first
class of young men entered the ABC house in 1967.

“At school we don’t usually see each other,” explains
sophomore Abigail (Abbi) Awodele. “But at breakfast
we all sit together at the table and laugh and bond
together. We’ll eat lunch with each other if we share
a break, but usually only two of us are around.”

“The high school would be a different place if I was
not with these girls,” states sophomore Deanna Starr.

The fortifying effects of the group play out in all areas
of their lives; when it is time to hit the books, for
instance. “We are all in the study room,’ Deanna
relates, “and I might say, ‘Does this essay sound
right?’ I am definitely not a writer, so I say this a lot!”

By Monique Lopez Espinoza
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ABC Board Members
Mary Pritchard, President

Susan Connolly, Vice President
Nancy Vogler, Vice President

Arlene Hawkins, Treasurer
Louise Valleau, Secretary

Clark Benson
Mark Connolly

Diane Costagliola
Donna Crowther

Chris Grant
Dan Hall
Janis Hill

Amy Joyall
Katherine Lamanna

Kate Margolese
Cynthia Marsh

Dot McGlincy
Mary Beth Nason

Toby Coltin O’Leary
Lani Peterson

Eileen Reilly
Pam Rosenberg

Resident Director
Audra Reilly

Resident Assistants
Paige Bonitto
Kristen Bresse

Angelica Coleman

Scholars’ Hosts
José & Ivonne Bernal

Brenda & David Bryan
Tamara & Carlo Cadet

Brian & Carol Carmichael
Jo-Ann Newcomb &

Beth Brownholtz
John & Gabrielle Nossiff

Jennifer & Dan Pond
Nancy & Michael Vogler

More news and photos at
AndoverABC.org

Andover ABC always needs house-
hold supplies and tools. If you
would like to donate one of the
following items, new or used,
please tell Susan Connolly at
seconn@bellsouth.net.
• Perennial plants (e.g. from
thinning your ivy, daylilies or
hosta patch)

• Household repair tools (e.g.
wrench, circular saw, rotary
tool)

• Vacuum – canister-style with
hoses, attachments

• Masonry blocks, masonry
cement, paver blocks, crushed
stone

• Insulation batting or boards
• Gas stove
Thanks to Steve and Cornelia
Beliveau and Sarah Lupfer for
their donations in response to
our previous Needs List.

Needs list

Leader ($10,000)
David & Lynn Eikenberry
Champion ($1,000-$2,500)
Christian & Christine Andersen
George & Margot Bixby
Toby Coltin & Robert O'Leary
Mark & Rebecca Connolly
Frank & Katherine Forbes
Edward & Dorothy Gorrie
Christopher & Martha Grant
Amy & Allan Joyall
Dr. Anthony King
Sarah Lupfer
Mary Pritchard & Matthew Dallett
Nancy & Michael Vogler
Nancy & Raymond Zemlin
Motivator ($500-$999)
Carolyn Tower & B. Clark Benson
Jose & Ivonne Bernal
Seth & Melanie Bilazarian
Marjorie & Carl Byers
Carolyn & Ron Dann
William & Nancy Deacon
Sue & Dan Farrell
William Garland
Dan & Ann Hall
Joan Howland*
Peter & Nancy Jeton
Betty Mobbs & Tom Jones
Priscilla Loring
Phebe Miner
Linda Pasquale
Diana Ramirez
Dr. James & Eileen Reilly
Elizabeth Roldan
Kevin & Kimberly Rose
Diane & Andy Shen
William & Denise Wall
Mentor ($200-$499)
Jerome & Joyce Andrews Jr.
Jennifer & Page Bouchard
Susan Bruce & Jonathon Weiss
Susan E. Connolly
Russ Cox
Charles & Margaret Crockett
Julie & Kevin Dalton
John & Maureen Denison
William & Anne Drake
Helen Eccles
Megan & Doug Evans
Thomas & Joan Feeley
Eugene & JoAnn Ferraro
Belinda Gibbs
Andrew & Tina Girdwood Jr.
Stefani Traina & Mark Goldshein
Gerald & Mary Jo Gustus
Rosemary Halloran & Alan Harris
Arlene & Michael Hawkins
Caroline Higgins
Janis & Ronald Hill
Larry & Genevieve Keene
Ann KentJohn & Margaret Kimball
James & Kathleen Klauer
Elmer & Shirley Kountze
James Krzywicki & Debra Scannell

2011 Honor Roll of Donors

Susan Berseth & Jon Lupfer
John & Louise MacMillan IV
Katherine O'Neil & David Nelson
Melissa Page
Mercedes Guiance & Gary Pare
Edward & Karen Parker
David & Linda Pasquale
Lani Peterson & E. Breck Arnzen
James & Corine Rice
Courtney Salazar
Amanda & Lou Shipley
Susan Siegel
Richard & Stephanie Sipley
Mark Soutter
Kevin & Regina Sullivan
William & Christine Tebbetts
David & Beverly Therkelsen
Louise & Reed Valleau
Anne & Jeff Wakelin
Liza & Muddy Waters
Robert & Gail Watts
Barbara & David Wrightson
Supporter ($100-$199)
Robert & Susannah Abbott
Ellen & Mike Alden
Deborah & Christopher Andrews
Jeanette & Shaun Angles
John & Deanna Atchison Jr.
John & Maria Bartlett
Regan & Daniel Belluche
Mitchell & Jean Benedict
Dr. David & Mary Berman
Patricia Fleming & David Brown
Brenda & David Bryan
Edmund & Laraine Brylczyk
Susan Ann Casey & Peter Calkins
Gary & Emma Campbell
Patty & Joseph Carrolo
Frederick Childs
James & Wanda Corcoran
Peter & Wendy Cowie
Alexander & Katherine Crosett
Donna & Gwynn Crowther
Kathryn, Roger & Jessica Dann
Philip & Anne Dever
Susan Dietzel
William & Patricia Donelan
James & Katherine Dow
Kathleen Brenner & Chris Duble
Arnold Dyer
Marilyn Entwisle
Edgar Espinoza
Katherine & Andrew Fergus
Stephen & Frances Fink
Alan French
William & Nancy Gabriel
Joseph & Suzanne Ganem
Joyce & Laurence Gibson
Timothy & Moira Goodman
Charles & Deborah Gray

Debra Walsh & Jay Hartigan
Tom & Marybeth Haut
Eileen Holzman
Richard & Judith Howe
Kathy & Art Iworsley
Donald & Laurie Jaekle
Barbara Jezak
Doreen Kane
James & Margaret Keck
Steve & Deanna Kennedy
Brian & Jane Kobelski
Rebecca Ledig
Dr. Richard & Betty Lindsay
Stephen & Hilary Loring
James & Mary Lyman
Philip & Susan Malloy
Kate Margolese
H. Stafford McCoart
Steven & Wendy Meyers
Mary Beth Nason
John & Gabrielle Hager Nossiff
Judith Nowinski
George & Luanne Nugent
Joan Kiley & Joseph O'Brien
Colleen O'Neal
John & Kelly Ornell
Steven Paskal
David & Rachel Penner
Cynthia Ade & Jeffrey Perrone
Christopher & Cheryl Poole
Denise Bordonaro & David Post
Kevin & Therese Reid
Belisario & Leslie Rosas
Kara & John Ross
Helaine Palmer & Joseph Ruma
Matt & Susan Russell
Meredith Russell
Antoinette Sanchez
William & Donna Schroeder
Neal & Christine Scott
Robert Matthews & Eileen Shanno
Susan Garth Stott
Evelyn Shen & Jason Tong
Sherry Tupper
Geoffrey & Gloria Wager
Elinore Washburn
Pamela Adams & David Whalen
Graeme & Kathleen Williamson
Donor (up to $99)
Edward Abbott
Tony & Carey Adams
Stan & Carolyn Amstutz
Steve & Lisa Andrews
Mona Ingram & Jamal Aruri
Lourdes Ascona
Leslie & Juan Oscar Azaret
Rebecca Backman
Seth & Sarah Bardo
David Lewis & Prudence Barker
Susan Barry
Nancy Kendrick & Peter Beatty
Kimberly BergeyKatie BergmeierDoree & Daniel BernsteinDavid & Sandra BertettiFirdaus & Jasmin BhathenaJeff & Nancy BilezikianElizabeth Black

Steven & Frances BoothCatherine BosbachRichard & Marilyn BourdelaisLisa BowerChandra BrownClive Bolton & Lori BuseckAna CamargoElizabeth CanavanRaymond & Christine CavallaroCaroline ChapelDr. George P ChatsonJohn & Chris ChristoforoSandra CiolfiGary & Janet ClarkeLinsey CohenSteven & Colleen ColbyRichard & Barbara CollinsJames & Gayle ConnollyTerry & Nancy CrossfieldKim & Mark DavidsonMarylynne DiasRichard & Suanne DillmanJames & Joan DuffCarol Baffi & John DuganC. Cabot & Ruby EastonEdward & Karen EnglishMartin & Joan EpsteinMichael & Kathleen FanningTara Anderson & Eric FasanoPeter & Florence Feldman-WoodMichael FrishmanJill & Mark GarvinPaul & Marilyn GigliottiMark & Wendy GilbertJosephine GoldinDorothy McGlincy & Robert GrahamVahey & Dorothy GulezianNancy GumpPeter HallDonald & Grace HayesJackie HeskethLaura HillmanEvert & Joyce HuizingTerry & Carol IrelandSara Martin & Elliott JacobowitzBarry & Mary KelleherHolly & Steven KenyonRobert & Sara Dillon KnappJosephine LauderdaleJoel & Jean LeiderJ. Richard & Ann LuxDr. Shirin Madjzoub-CelebiStanley & Kellie MartinDavid Devine & Linda Mason-SmithJean MattoonJ. Barrett & Marilyn McCarthyJames & Joanne McConaughyDaniel McDuffieCornelius & Barbara McLarneyMargaret McLeodLuis MedinaDavid & Sandra MeldrumRobert & Ann MichaelsPatrick & Rebecca Miller
Richard & Barbara Moody
Ross & Teresa Morgan
Edward & Janet Morrissey
Donald & Nancy Mulvey
Kenneth & Deborah Murray
Katsfumi & Naomi Nakamura
Tracy Harris & Glen Newsome
Richard & Gail Nichols

ORGANIZATIONS
Leader ($15,000)
Llewellyn Foundation
Champion ($5,000-$5,500)
Pritchard Family Foundation
South Church of Andover
Douglas Drane Charitable Trust
Motivator ($2,500-$3,500)
Abbot & Dorothy H. Stevens Fdn
Pfizer Foundation
Mentor ($1,000-$1,250)
TD Charitable Foundation
The Pike School
Supporter ($250-$500)
Liberty Mutual Foundation
Putnam Investments
Sumberg Family Fund
The Standard
Donor (up to $125)
Access Design Group
Commonwealth Motors
Covidien
FM Global Foundation
Intel Corporation
Novartis
Temple Emanuel Rabbi's Fund

Graduating senior Monique Lopez
Espinoza will enter California State
University, Fullerton this fall,
heading back to her roots near
Garden Grove, CA.
Monique was accepted by all but
one of the 10 colleges to which
she applied. Judging from her
outstanding performance, she un-
doubtedly will go on to exemplify
the can-do spirit and dedication
to academic achievement that she
embraced as an ABC scholar.
Congratulations, Monique!

College News
Note: This report gratefully
acknowledges gifts dated
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 2011.

Support Andover A Better Chance:
Box 212, Andover, MA 01810

Paul & Deborah O'Brien
Thomas & Geraldine O'Brien
Walter & Suzanne O'Connor
Thomas & Carolyn O'Donohue
Robert & Carol Ann O'Handley
Francis & Patricia O'Neil
Cord & Elin Ohlenbusch
Elinor Olney
Edward Onoforio
Vincent & Paula Paolino
Christopher Phillips
Jennifer & Dan Pond
Thomas & Lisa Rauh
William & Judith Reghitto
Matthew Stover & Elizabeth Richter
Anthony & Marie Risitano
Pamela & Steve Rosenberg
Aline Harwood & Hal Rubin
Sean & Maureen Ryan
Donald Sagaser
Charles & Darlene Samia
Edward Schoen
James & Helen Sellers
William & Marcy Shack
Thomas & Kathleen Shannon
Myrna Silverman
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Shown outside the ABC house are (front, l-r) Deanna Starr, Jazzare Mays, Abigail Awodele,
Monique Lopez Espinoza, Xonatia Lee and (back row) Fatouma Koné,

Resident Director Audra Reilly, Felicia Reyes and Ariel Leachman

before the Lowell-Mass vs. Boston
College game and more recently at the
Show Choir National Championships in
New York City at which Andover placed
second. She is taking voice lessons, too.
Abbi also spends Fridays volunteering at
Lawrence General Hospital as a front
desk greeter as well as the American Red
Cross, and has sharpened her public
speaking skills as a member of the AHS
Debate Club.

Sophomores Xonatia Lee, Jazzare
Mays and freshman Ariel Leachman ran
on the winter track team. Xonatia and
Ariel have continued with spring track.
Xonatia recently posted a new personal
best time in the 100-yard dash and is on
the cusp of achieving a mark in the 200-
yard dash that would move her up to
varsity as a freshman.

Sophomore Deanna Starr joined the
fall crew team and kept in shape this
winter participating in rigorous
winter-crew conditioning program held
at Brooks School. This spring she is on
the track team.

Junior Felicia Reyes volunteered this
winter at Esperanza Academy in
Lawrence. She had worked there as an
intern last summer and was so beloved
by the students that the director invited
her back to mentor and tutor
middle-school girls. She is also very
excited about a modeling program she
participates in at Lawrence High School.
Felicia also works for a local computer
software company doing data input and
telephone sales and marketing. She is
very busy with SAT prep courses and
toured colleges with her host family over
April vacation. Dance was on the docket
this winter and spring as Felicia and
Xonatia continued ballet lessons.
Meanwhile, Ariel studied modern dance
and Jazzare took hip hop classes.

Senior Monique Lopez Espinoza has
volunteered at MSPCA this past winter
and currently works at Andolini’s Italian
Restaurant in Andover center, along with
fellow scholars Felicia and Ariel.

The eight did all that and also averaged
a 3.9 weighted GPA for the quarter!
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More news and photos at
AndoverABC.org

Andover ABC always needs house-
hold supplies and tools. If you
would like to donate one of the
following items, new or used,
please tell Susan Connolly at
seconn@bellsouth.net.
• Perennial plants (e.g. from
thinning your ivy, daylilies or
hosta patch)

• Household repair tools (e.g.
wrench, circular saw, rotary
tool)

• Vacuum – canister-style with
hoses, attachments

• Masonry blocks, masonry
cement, paver blocks, crushed
stone

• Insulation batting or boards
• Gas stove
Thanks to Steve and Cornelia
Beliveau and Sarah Lupfer for
their donations in response to
our previous Needs List.
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Graduating senior Monique Lopez
Espinoza will enter California State
University, Fullerton this fall,
heading back to her roots near
Garden Grove, CA.
Monique was accepted by all but
one of the 10 colleges to which
she applied. Judging from her
outstanding performance, she un-
doubtedly will go on to exemplify
the can-do spirit and dedication
to academic achievement that she
embraced as an ABC scholar.
Congratulations, Monique!

College News
Note: This report gratefully
acknowledges gifts dated
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 2011.

Support Andover A Better Chance:
Box 212, Andover, MA 01810
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Shown outside the ABC house are (front, l-r) Deanna Starr, Jazzare Mays, Abigail Awodele,
Monique Lopez Espinoza, Xonatia Lee and (back row) Fatouma Koné,

Resident Director Audra Reilly, Felicia Reyes and Ariel Leachman

before the Lowell-Mass vs. Boston
College game and more recently at the
Show Choir National Championships in
New York City at which Andover placed
second. She is taking voice lessons, too.
Abbi also spends Fridays volunteering at
Lawrence General Hospital as a front
desk greeter as well as the American Red
Cross, and has sharpened her public
speaking skills as a member of the AHS
Debate Club.

Sophomores Xonatia Lee, Jazzare
Mays and freshman Ariel Leachman ran
on the winter track team. Xonatia and
Ariel have continued with spring track.
Xonatia recently posted a new personal
best time in the 100-yard dash and is on
the cusp of achieving a mark in the 200-
yard dash that would move her up to
varsity as a freshman.

Sophomore Deanna Starr joined the
fall crew team and kept in shape this
winter participating in rigorous
winter-crew conditioning program held
at Brooks School. This spring she is on
the track team.

Junior Felicia Reyes volunteered this
winter at Esperanza Academy in
Lawrence. She had worked there as an
intern last summer and was so beloved
by the students that the director invited
her back to mentor and tutor
middle-school girls. She is also very
excited about a modeling program she
participates in at Lawrence High School.
Felicia also works for a local computer
software company doing data input and
telephone sales and marketing. She is
very busy with SAT prep courses and
toured colleges with her host family over
April vacation. Dance was on the docket
this winter and spring as Felicia and
Xonatia continued ballet lessons.
Meanwhile, Ariel studied modern dance
and Jazzare took hip hop classes.

Senior Monique Lopez Espinoza has
volunteered at MSPCA this past winter
and currently works at Andolini’s Italian
Restaurant in Andover center, along with
fellow scholars Felicia and Ariel.

The eight did all that and also averaged
a 3.9 weighted GPA for the quarter!
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More news and photos at
AndoverABC.org

Andover ABC always needs house-
hold supplies and tools. If you
would like to donate one of the
following items, new or used,
please tell Susan Connolly at
seconn@bellsouth.net.
• Perennial plants (e.g. from
thinning your ivy, daylilies or
hosta patch)

• Household repair tools (e.g.
wrench, circular saw, rotary
tool)

• Vacuum – canister-style with
hoses, attachments

• Masonry blocks, masonry
cement, paver blocks, crushed
stone

• Insulation batting or boards
• Gas stove
Thanks to Steve and Cornelia
Beliveau and Sarah Lupfer for
their donations in response to
our previous Needs List.
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Graduating senior Monique Lopez
Espinoza will enter California State
University, Fullerton this fall,
heading back to her roots near
Garden Grove, CA.
Monique was accepted by all but
one of the 10 colleges to which
she applied. Judging from her
outstanding performance, she un-
doubtedly will go on to exemplify
the can-do spirit and dedication
to academic achievement that she
embraced as an ABC scholar.
Congratulations, Monique!

College News
Note: This report gratefully
acknowledges gifts dated
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 2011.
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Shown outside the ABC house are (front, l-r) Deanna Starr, Jazzare Mays, Abigail Awodele,
Monique Lopez Espinoza, Xonatia Lee and (back row) Fatouma Koné,

Resident Director Audra Reilly, Felicia Reyes and Ariel Leachman

before the Lowell-Mass vs. Boston
College game and more recently at the
Show Choir National Championships in
New York City at which Andover placed
second. She is taking voice lessons, too.
Abbi also spends Fridays volunteering at
Lawrence General Hospital as a front
desk greeter as well as the American Red
Cross, and has sharpened her public
speaking skills as a member of the AHS
Debate Club.

Sophomore Jazzare Mays and
freshmen Xonatia Lee and Ariel
Leachman ran on the winter track team.
Xonatia and Ariel have continued with
spring track. Xonatia recently posted a
new personal best time in the 100-yard
dash and is on the cusp of achieving a
mark in the 200-yard dash that would
move her up to varsity as a freshman.

Sophomore Deanna Starr joined the
fall crew team and kept in shape this
winter participating in rigorous
winter-crew conditioning program held
at Brooks School. This spring she is on
the track team.

Junior Felicia Reyes volunteered this
winter at Esperanza Academy in
Lawrence. She had worked there as an
intern last summer and was so beloved
by the students that the director invited
her back to mentor and tutor
middle-school girls. She is also very
excited about a modeling program she
participates in at Lawrence High School.
Felicia also works for a local computer
software company doing data input and
telephone sales and marketing. She is
very busy with SAT prep courses and
toured colleges with her host family over
April vacation. Dance was on the docket
this winter and spring as Felicia and
Xonatia continued ballet lessons.
Meanwhile, Ariel studied modern dance
and Jazzare took hip hop classes.

Senior Monique Lopez Espinoza has
volunteered at MSPCA this past winter
and currently works at Andolini’s Italian
Restaurant in Andover center, along with
fellow scholars Felicia and Ariel.

The eight did all that and also averaged
a 3.9 weighted GPA for the quarter!
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The Andover A Better
Chance “posse” swings
into action every school
day at Andover High
before the First Block bell
rings at 7:45 .

After the scramble of too-
early alarms, elusive
binders and books, and
brisk walks in unpre-
dictable New England
weather to the bus stop,
these Andover ABC
scholars usually gather at
a table in the cafeteria.
They grab a quick
breakfast and, more im-
portantly, touch base,
share a laugh and
reestablish the invisible
threads of connectedness
that bolster each young
woman as she heads off,
solo, to tackle the day.

This group of eight young
women from ABC’s oldest
community school program in the nation closely mimics other
young groups of minority students that benefit from an
organization in the news lately, the Posse Foundation.

The nonprofit Posse Foundation was created in 1988 by
educator Deborah Bial. She recalled running into a student of
hers who said he had dropped out of college but explained
that he would have stayed if he had had his “posse” with him.

Out of this sprung an organization that has sent more than
4,000 inner-city youth to top-tier colleges and universities.

The model, similar to Andover ABC’s, is based on the notion
that bringing together a small group of talented students,
carefully selected and given the right training and supports,
powerfully leverages the positive forces of peer connection to
ensure each individual’s academic….(continued inside)

What have the scholars of Andover A Better Chance
been doing besides studies? You name it – sports, the
arts, volunteering to local causes, intern work – and
they probably have done it.

Freshman Fatouma Koné won a spot on the 9th-
grade girls basketball team, playing at power
forward. The team had a winning season and
Fatouma finished strong. She is now co-captain of the
9th-grade girls lacrosse team.

Fatouma and freshman Xonatia Lee are
participating in “Today’s Students, Tomorrow’s

Teachers,” a Lexington-based program to recruit,
mentor and place economically challenged and
culturally diverse high school students in college and
on to employment as teachers and leaders who will
inspire and strengthen their communities. In recent
presentations to community leaders, Fatouma and
Xonatia were extremely effective in engaging the
group in meaningful dialogue. They also participated
in a number of workshops at Boston College’s School
of Education.

Sophomore Abbi Awodele was chosen for the highly
selective Andover High “Spotlight” Chamber Choir.
The choir performed at the annual Holiday Peace
Concert at the Tsongas Arena…(continued inside)

My first day at Andover High
School, I cried my eyes out.
That day, in my mind, was
the end of the world. I
couldn’t fathom why I had
left the comfortable familiar-
ity of home and putmyself in
a place where I knew
nobody and I didn’t belong.
My thoughts had been
consumed by loneliness. The
feeling of loneliness can
strike a person so suddenly
and have a destructive effect
in their thoughts. That

feeling made it difficult for me to remember the
reason I was at Andover High School, crying my
eyes out in the bathroom.

My point is: I forgot something, something an ABC
scholar should never forget. I forgot that, as an ABC
scholar, I was there to create a better future for
myself. Looking back now, I can laugh at how silly I
was; but more so, I can recognize the fact that, in
that moment, I was growing up.

A Better Chance is praised for improving the
educational conditions for brilliant students of color.
As proud as I am to represent a program so grand,
I can’t help but be even prouder that I am a part of
what ABC is less recognized for. As well as
improving the educational lives of its students, ABC
gives its students the power to use and recognize
their abilities – and even cause them to attain
new ones.

I now have the ability to think for myself. I can now
recognize if I’mmaking a decision for myself, or if it
has been tampered with by an outside force. I now
recognize my amazing ability to adapt; never again
will I be held back by the fear of not belonging.

Thanks to ABC I now possess the incredible and
powerful ability to accept. Accepting circumstances,
loneliness, failures, triumphs, the amazing and the
completely horrid is something I am able to dowith
ease and understanding. Most mind-boggling,
however, is that after four years of searching for
who to be, what to accomplish, who tomake proud,
I have learned to accept myself.

I can never find the words to convey how life-
changing this wonderful program is. The
opportunities I have been given, and the wonderful
people I have had the privilege to meet during my
time at Andover ABC, will never cease to be in my
memory. After four years in the ABC program I am
proud to say, I am strong in my beliefs, I have
discovered who I am, and I know what I want.

‘Posse’ approach smooths ride
toward college continued from page 1

Jazzare Mays (left) and Abigail Awodele, both sophomores, gain support from each other at Andover High.

“Over 40 years ago, a group of
outstanding Andover citizens started a
program in town to assist minority
students in advancing their educations
and their lives at a time when many sec-
tions of our country still put down and
discriminated against African-Americans.
The early participants were excellent

students, outstanding human beings
and, in a few cases, fine athletes as well.
Van DeBose, Leon Sharpe and Ellis
Rowe, just to name three, stood out,
along with others.
They succeeded in everything they undertook, particularly in

their studies and fitting into the community. For a number of
them, this included athletics.
These young men, as well as the young women who followed,

were and are the greatest! Andover has benefitted extensively
from their presence with us and continues to do so with the
current group of ABC students.

What a great experience it all has been, and what a
tremendous blessing ABC has been to all of us!”
- Dick Collins, School Committee member and former AHS coach

ABC Booster: Dick Collins

Learning after school

Farewell Audra

With great appreciation and
admiration, Andover A Better
Chance bids a fond farewell to
Resident Director Audra Reilly
and her family.

Audra joined our program
three years ago, looking for an
opportunity to apply her
passion for helping teen-aged
girls to find their voices and
succeed academically.

She did just that and much
more during her time at ABC,
overseeing sweeping program
improvements and ushering in
an era of academic and per-
sonal excellence. Most impor-
tantly, Audra guided our ABC
scholars as a trusted friend, a
tireless advocate, a warm and
wise confidant, and beacon of
unflagging support.

Audra has faced the many
challenges of overseeing
student life with equanimity,
humor, courage and resilience.
We could imagine no better
role model for the young
women who enter the blue
door at 134 Main Street.

Audra will receive her Master’s
in Education from Lesley
University this spring and
hopes to teach middle school
or high school English in
or near Andover in the fall.

She plans to remain involved
in the ABC program and in the
lives of the young women
whom she has touched so
deeply.

We wish Audra and sons Noah
and Jake all the best!

Andover Community Music School
Andover Liquors
Columbia Construction Co.
Congregation Beth Israel
Converse

Supporting organizations

From tears to awareness

Monique Loqez Espinoza

Since our last newsletter, the following organizations have contributed goods and services to our program. Thanks for your support!

New Balance
Optimum Sportswear
Orange Leaf
Panera
Royal Jewelers

‘Posse’ approach smooths ride toward college

Dear Friends,

I don’t need to give you a lengthy report
in this issue on the current state of
Andover A Better Chance. The “Learning
after school” article on page 1 paints a picture of young
women eager for opportunity. The way they have thrown
themselves into this year has been completely inspiring.

We welcomed four new scholars this year, and the first
two months, to be frank, were rough for all of us. The
newcomers had to adapt and learn so much about so
many things. But once these freshmen began to get
involved at the high school – learning how to harness the
academic support available to them, following the cues
and drawing on the energy of our high-achieving ABC
upper-class scholars – they took off.

This has turned into one of the most exciting years at ABC
in a long time. Our students aren’t just breaking GPA
records for ABC House, they are breaking boundaries
athletically, socially, in service and in the community.

They are rewriting the story of what is possible here at A
Better Chance.

President's message

Mary E. Pritchard

and social success while fostering greater understand-
ing of diversity within the community. Biel has won
a MacArthur Genius Award for her approach to
increasing educational access.

With the Andover ABC model, a diverse group of
students also is rigorously selected and placed
together. They get extensive support from caring
tutors, school counselors, host families, ABC staff,
and board members to face the challenges of living
away from home and attending an academically
rigorous high school. It has been successfully
harnessing the power of this strategy since the first
class of young men entered the ABC house in 1967.

“At school we don’t usually see each other,” explains
sophomore Abigail (Abbi) Awodele. “But at breakfast
we all sit together at the table and laugh and bond
together. We’ll eat lunch with each other if we share
a break, but usually only two of us are around.”

“The high school would be a different place if I was
not with these girls,” states sophomore Deanna Starr.

The fortifying effects of the group play out in all areas
of their lives; when it is time to hit the books, for
instance. “We are all in the study room,’ Deanna
relates, “and I might say, ‘Does this essay sound
right?’ I am definitely not a writer, so I say this a lot!”

By Monique Lopez Espinoza
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